
CITY OF MONTE VISTA 
CITY COUNCIL MEETING AGENDA 

March 17, 2022 – 6:00 P.M. 
City Council Chambers – 95 W. 1st Avenue 

 
Any person needing reasonable accommodation to attend or participate in a public meeting, please contact the City Clerk's office by telephone (719) 
852-6171, by email uvance@ci.monte-vista.co.us, or in person at 95 West 1st Street. 
 
A.  CALL TO ORDER 
B.  PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE/PRAYER 
C.  ROLL CALL 
D.  MODIFICATIONS TO AGENDA 
 
E.  APPROVAL OF CONSENT AGENDA  

1. Minutes of Regular Meeting from March 3, 2022 
2. Review and Approval of Accounts Payable 

 
F.  PROCLAMATIONS, COMMUNICATIONS, AND APPOINTMENTS  

1. Proclamation – Welcome Home Vietnam War Veterans Day 
 
G. CITIZEN COMMENTS/SPECIAL PRESENTATIONS  

1. Citizen Comments  
City Council welcomes your unscheduled comments.  Please limit to comments to three minutes.  Council will not take 
action at the same meeting. 

2. Scheduled Appearances 
In order to be included on this portion of the agenda, please file the appropriate form with the City Clerk no later than 
noon on Monday prior to the meeting. 

a. Discussion about recall on District Attorney Alonzo Payne 
b. Discussion on Wastewater rate increase  
c. Discussion on spending some CARES Act money to clean the Vali 3 Theater 

 
H.  PUBLIC HEARINGS 
              
I.  LICENSES/LIQUOR RENEWALS  

City Council conducts these actions in its capacity as the Local Licensing Authority.   
 
J.  RESOLUTIONS 

 
K.  ORDINANCES 
 
L. CONTRACTS/AGREEMENTS/LEASES 
 
M.  RECEIVE AND APPROVE AND FINANCIAL REPORTS  
 
N.  STAFF PROPOSALS, REPORTS, AND ACTIONS 

1. City Attorney 
2. City Clerk 
3. Public Works 
4. PD 
5. City Manager 

 
O.  COUNCIL COMMITTEE, CITY COMMISSION AND COUNCILOR REPORTS 
                                                                                                                         
P.  EXECUTIVE SESSION (If needed) 

 
Q. RECESS/ADJOURNMENT OF MEETING       
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CITY OF MONTE VISTA 

SPECIAL CITY COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES 
March 3, 2022 - 6:00 P.M. 

City Council Chambers – 95 W. 1st Avenue 
 

 
Monte Vista City Council met in regular session on the above date and time in Council Chambers 
located at 95 W. 1st Avenue, Monte Vista, Colorado.  
 
A. CALL TO ORDER 
Mayor Becker called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m. 
 
B. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
Councilor Lock led the Pledge of Allegiance.  Mayor Pro Tem Sigala led the prayer 
 
C. ROLL CALL 
Members present: Mayor Dale Becker, Mayor Pro Tem Victor Sigala, Councilor Martha Lock, Councilor 
Larry Foster was present by phone and Councilor Jason Lorenz was not present.  A quorum was 
declared.    
 
Staff present: City Manager Gigi Dennis, City Attorney Michael Trujillo, City Clerk Unita Vance, Finance 
Director Anita Kinsey, Public Works Director Rob Vance, Kids Connection Anika Velasquez, Recreation 
Director Jaime Hurtado 

 
D. MODIFICATIONS TO AGENDA  

1. Remove F. 2. Mario Duron – 1yr 
 
Mayor Pro Tem Sigala moved to approve the modification to the agenda, Councilor Lock seconded, 
motion carried unanimously. 
 
E. APPROVAL OF CONSENT AGENDA  

1. Minutes of Regular Meeting from February 17, 2022 
2. Review and Approval of Accounts Payable 

 
Mayor Pro Tem Sigala moved to approve the consent agenda and the review and approval of accounts 
payable, Councilor Lock seconded, motion carried unanimously. 
      
F. PROCLAMATIONS, COMMUNICATIONS, AND APPOINTMENTS  

1. Madison Miller 1yr – Anika Velasquez presented Ms. Miller her one-year certificate. 
2. Robert Vance 10yr – Gigi Dennis presented Mr. Vance with his ten-year certificate. 
3. Anika Velasquez 10yr – Gigi Dennis presented Mrs. Velasquez with her ten-year certificate. 
4. Jesus Munoz 20yr – Robert Vance and Lowel Bolt presented Mr. Munoz with his twenty-year 

certificate and both stated that Mr. Munoz is an outstanding employee. 
5. Planning & Zoning Commission Members – City Manager, Gigi Dennis stated to Council that we 

have received four applications for the three positions.  Mrs. Dennis asked Council if they 
wanted to do interviews or if they wanted to vote tonight.   

 
Councilor Lock made a motion to hold interviews on Tuesday March 15, 2022 @ 5:30, Mayor Pro Tem 
Sigala seconded, motion carried unanimously. 
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G. CITIZEN COMMENTS/SPECIAL PRESENTATIONS  
1. Citizen Comments  

a. Brandi Barbosa-Fraire stated that she would like to know what is going on with the 
recreation side of things at Ski Hi.  The parents would like to see the recreation 
programs continue and to be held at Ski Hi. 

b. Margo Alexander thanked Code Enforcement and Public Works for the great job that 
they do. 

2. Scheduled Appearances  
a. Fae Moon Wolf Design – Katy Kelly requested permission to have the art walk again this 

year downtown the third Friday of each month May through September.  Mrs. Kelly also 
requested to see if they could have Adams Street blocked off for the event.   

b. Discussion on the Vali 3 Theater and resignation letter from Chelsea Martinez. – 
Mrs. Dennis explained to Council that there are some serious concerns about the 
theater and some of the safety issues that need to be corrected prior to the Mtn. 
Film Festival.  Mrs. Dennis also related to them the resignation of Chelsea 
Martinez.  Council has agreed to hold a work session on March 15, 2022 to 
discuss the theater. 

c. Ribbon Cutting and naming for the trail off Chico Camino – Mrs. Dennis stated 
that the ribbon cutting will be held on March 31, 2022 at 11:00am.  Mrs. Dennis 
also stated that Council needed to think of a name for the trail and she suggested 
naming it Ray & Colette Skeff Nature Trail.  Mrs. Dennis stated that the Skeff’s 
have given a substantial amount of funds to the community and feels that this 
would be an honor for them. 

 
Mayor Pro Tem Sigala moved to name the new trail Ray & Colette Skeff Nature Trail, Councilor Lock 
seconded, motion carried unanimously. 

     
H. PUBLIC HEARINGS - None  
 
I.  LICENSES/LIQUOR RENEWALS - None 
 
J.  RESOLUTIONS - None 
    
K.  ORDINANCES - None 
 
L.  CONTRACTS/AGREEMENTS/LEASES  

1. City Attorney Contract 
2. Municipal Judge Contract 

 
Mayor Pro Tem Sigala moved to posting RFP for the City Attorney and the Municipal Judge, Councilor 
Lock seconded, motion carried unanimously. 

 
3. Contract and Agreement for Wastewater System Improvements Project – Public Works Director, 

Rob Vance presented the contract for wastewater system improvements and requested Council 
to approve retaining Element Engineer and allow for the City Manager to sign the contract.  Mr. 
Vance explained that the agreement he would like for Council to review and bring any questions 
that they might have to the work session on March 9, 2022. 
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Mayor Pro Tem Sigala moved to approve retaining Element Engineer for the Wastewater System 
Improvements Project and to allow the City Manager to sign the contract, Councilor Lock seconded, 
motion carried unanimously. 
  
M.  RECEIVE AND APPROVE FINANCIAL REPORTS  

1. Finance Director, Anita Kinsey gave a power point presentation update on the financials. 
 
N.  STAFF PROPOSALS, REPORTS, AND ACTIONS  

1. IT, Christian Batzer reported that they have replaced five desktops and have updated the 
internet connection and the firewall. 

2. Kids Connection Coordinator, Anika Velasquez stated that they are following the updated mask 
mandate and quarantine guidelines.  Mrs. Velasquez also stated that Kids Connection will be 
hosting the birders breakfast for the Crane Festival on Saturday at Ski Hi from seven to ten. 

3. Recreation Coordinator, Jaime Hurtado reported that they have been busy with basketball and 
that he is working on some grants.  Mr. Hurtado wanted to thank Kim Vialpando for helping out 
while he was out, “She really stepped in and helped out so much and I really appreciate her.” 

4. City Manager, Gigi Dennis stated that the City is a finalist for the recreation economic grant, we 
are 1 of 20 finalists.  Mrs. Dennis also stated that Tom Monaco will be leaving in a month so 
URGED is working on a replacement.  Mrs. Dennis also encouraged Council and staff to attend 
the URGED meeting Tuesday at 7am at Ski Hi.  Mrs. Dennis commended everyone that was 
involved in the ribbon cutting at Ski Hi, she estimated that approximately 250 to 300 people 
were in attendance.  Mrs. Dennis also stated to Council that we needed to have a work session 
to discuss the recreation program and its involvement at Ski Hi. 

 
O.  COUNCIL COMMITTEE, CITY COMMISSION AND COUNCILOR REPORTS 

1. Councilor Foster thanked the community for making Ski Hi happen and can’t wait to see what 
else is ahead.  He also stated that the Rotary has purchased four picnic tables for Ski Hi. 

2. Councilor Lock stated that the ribbon cutting at Ski Hi was phenomenal.  She encouraged 
everyone to shop local.   Councilor Lock requested that staff look into a cost of a power bank for 
events downtown and also to look into a policy for events. 

3. Mayor Pro Tem Sigala congratulated everyone their years of service and thanked them for their 
hard work.  He also thanked the citizens of Monte Vista for making our community what it is. 

4. Mayor Becker agreed that the ribbon cutting was great.  He reminded everyone to be vigilant 
and if you see something say something.  Mayor Becker also thanked City Manager Gigi Dennis 
for all the work she has done in just four months.  As always “Monte Strong”. 

 
P.  EXECUTIVE SESSION  
 
Q. RECESSED & ADJOURNMENT OF MEETING – Recessed 
 
 
 
        _________________________________ 
Attest:         Dale Becker, Mayor  
 
 
__________________________________ 
Unita Vance, City Clerk  
 
 



























Proclamation 
 

Whereas, the war in Vietnam was between November 1st, 1955 and May 15th, 1975 and greatly 
affected a generation of Americans and Coloradoans; and 

Whereas, nearly 3 million American soldiers served tours of duty in Vietnam, with a total of more than 9 
million worldwide, and 58,220 men and women died or were lost during the war; and 

Whereas, 623 Coloradans were among the 58,220 who lost their lives and of the 2,500 listed as 
Prisoners of War or Missing in Action, 41 are from Colorado with 24 still unaccounted for; and 

Whereas, the wounds of the war were not just physical for many veterans, and by the end of the war 
our veterans came home to a nation split by bitter divisions and faced painful treatment unbefitting the 
bravery and dignity they displayed; and 

Whereas, it is appropriate that all San Luis Valley citizens remember the bravery of those who gave all so 
that their sacrifice serves as a reminder of the cost of our freedom; and 

Whereas, on March 29th, we commemorate an Anniversary of the Vietnam War and salute Vietnam 
Veterans that served our country;  

Now, therefore, the Alamosa County Board of Commissioners do hereby proclaim March 29th, 2022 to 
be, 

Welcome Home Vietnam War Veterans Day 

in the San Luis Valley, and urge all citizens of the Valley to take cognizance of this event and participate 
fittingly in its observance. 
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COUNCIL AGENDA ITEM--PRESENTATIONS 
 

Sewer Rate Study—On March 9, 2022, Nick, Element Engineering, presented the rate study again to 
Council and a very good discussion took place and tonight I would to present a summary of that 
discussion and ask Council if they want to move forward on a rate increase.  In February 2020 the Monte 
Vista Waste Water permits expired and were administratively extended by Colorado Department of 
Public Health and Environment (CDPHE).  That extension carried more stringent requirements in 
regards to metals and our lagoon systems can’t meet those requirements.  These “metals limits” placed 
our plants into non-compliance and a Cease and Desist Order was issued.  The City has continually 
worked with State officials to correct this situation.  In order to meet the current requirements, it was 
determined that a fully mechanical plant would be necessary to replace the lagoon systems.  The City has 
then started to work with USDA and their funding program to assist us in obtaining the required 
compliant Wastewater Treatment facility.  All the preliminary paperwork has been submitted and we are 
currently waiting on the Letter of Financial Responsibility.  However, in order to be fully prepared to 
meet those financial obligations, the City needs to start implementing a rate increase.  As part of the 
City’s Wastewater Master Plan, the City asked Element to provide a rate study that would address the 
estimated financial burden on the City and determine what the user rates would be needed to carry the 
operational and debt service for the new facility. 
 
That rate study has been presented a few times to City Council and the last was at a work session on 
March 9, 2022.  The rate study proposes a 3 to 4-year incremental rate increase.  The issues are that until 
we know the USDA funding package for the City of Monte Vista we do not know the exact amount that 
will be needed.  We know the project is currently estimated to cost 30 million dollars.  This includes the 
decommissioning of the two current wastewater facilities, including the removal of biosolids (a large 
expense), the consolidation of the two plants with a force main, and the design and construction of the 
new facility. 
 
Tonight I would like to propose to Council that we hold two public meeting during the month of April to 
discuss the project with the public and to answer any questions they might have.  I would propose that 
the first of these public meetings to be held on Tuesday, April 5, 2022 and the second meeting to be 
held in conjunction with the regularly scheduled Council meeting scheduled for Thursday, April 21, 
2022 this allows for the Citizens to interact directly with City Council and City staff at the same time so 
we can adequately address their concerns and questions.  Once these meeting are completed and we 
complete the revisions needed to the budget and a better understanding of where our rates need to be and 
using the rate study as prepared by Element Engineering we would present a Resolution to raise rates at 
the first meeting in June for implementation July 2020 covering the billing period of June 16th to July 
15th and every month thereafter until the next incremental raise the following year. 

 

http://www.cityofmontevista.com/








 
    CITY OF MONTE VISTA 

    www.cityofmontevista.com 
_________________________________________________________________________________________________________ 

               95 1st Ave Monte Vista, CO 81144 
                     Main Phone: (719) 852-2692 ~ TDD: (719) 852-4575 ~ Main Fax: (719)852-6167 

 

MEMORANDUM 
 
DATE:  March 17, 2022 
 
TO:   HONORABLE MAYOR, CITY COUNCIL 
 
FROM:  ROBERT VANCE, PWD 
 
RE:   STAFF REPORT—March 2022 
              
 
 Good evening council, 
 
March seems to be the month in which multiple items are coming due or we are getting answers to.  
There are many items moving forward and many more still in the air. 
 
Running Water —Each year I ask Council if they want to continue to run water.  It is a program that 
the City implemented several years ago to try and combat freezing water meters.  The program as it 
currently is runs from December 22 to March 22 of each year.  It increases the amount of water provided 
in the customers’ base charges from 5000 gallons to 15,000 gallons and we encourage resident to run a 
small stream of water in the evenings about the size of a pencil.  The program is a double edged sword.  
As we cannot predict the weather it does gives us some protection from freezing water but it does at a 
cost and that is a loss of revenue.  Not all residents run their water and some need this program more 
than others.  In really cold years it does save the staff of Public Works considerable time, materials and 
labor to not be out thawing meters consistently.  In other years we don’t see a lot of frozen meters so 
there is no real saving to the department.  There are arguments for both sides and with everything else 
that is going I think it is warranted to take another look at this program.  The program will end shortly 
after this Council Meeting (22nd) but perhaps some thought on how to proceed next year. A decision is 
not necessary at this meeting unless Council desires to retract the program all together. 
 
SEP—We were turned down for our first choice on the generator for Ski Hi.  I have submitted to the 
State our other options and am waiting for a decision on those.  The State representatives are still 
pushing the energy efficiency program or a cash payment.  I will keep Council posted and hopefully by 
next meeting I will be able to provide a firm source of direction. 
 
Mosquito Spraying—Last year’s spraying season was the most difficult on record.  In the past we have 
offered to allow people to option out of the program and it has slowly been gaining applicants.  Sadly, I 
have to inform Council that during the season we actually had residents come out into the roads and 
alleys and physically stop the operators and threaten them.  We are planning to meet with Gigi and the 

http://www.cityofmontevista.com/


staff involved and hoping that we can get to a solution.  We are thinking an educational process with a 
written application and notice that if it happens again we will call the police and ask them for assistance. 
 
Other items—we have applied for a Revitalization grant through CDOT, are looking into applying for 
another grant for Multimodal improvement on HWY 160 and Sherman.  We are also applying for a mini 
grant for picnic tables and benches for the trail and possibly disc golf basket sets. 
 
I have started a grant writing course through the University of Colorado, Colorado Springs (UCCS) to 
hopefully help with our grant efforts 
 
 
  
Thank you. 
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